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Dear Choir Students and Parents,

It is my pleasure to welcome you to the Northview Choral program! I am so glad that you chose to be in choir this year. Your participation in this organization will enable you to become a knowledgeable singer and a musician for a lifetime, as well as help you become a more responsible, disciplined, and well-rounded individual. The Northview Choral Program will provide you with wonderful, memorable experiences. Along with your enthusiasm, I know we can make this a truly extraordinary and successful year!  I approach the choir with a “team approach”…every member of the choir is a valuable member of the team that needs EVERY member playing/practicing at a high level and present at every practice and concert/”game” to have the most success possible.  Students will have the opportunity to participate in their respective choral ensembles and continue to develop their musicianship skills. All ensembles will have many performances throughout the year to display their hard work including school, community, and state performances.
Inside this handbook are the general rules of order for the choral department to be successful.  Information about policies and expectations are all addressed in the handbook. Please read over the handbook thoroughly, sign the forms and turn them into Mrs. Buchanan by Friday, August 11th. 
I will do my best to keep you informed about our program and I also ask that you encourage you and your student(s) to communicate with me and keep me aware of things as well. PLEASE KEEP YOU CALENDAR HANDY THROUGHOUT THE YEAR.  EXTRA COPIES ARE ALWAYS AVAILABLE IN THE CHOIR ROOM OR ON-LINE AT www.northviewchoirs.com.  Please feel free to call or email me if you have any questions. I will be happy to discuss any comments or questions with you. Thank you again and I’m looking forward to another great year!
Sincerely, 
Mrs. Buchanan
Office Phone # 448-2661 ext. 1256 
email: buchananbr@clay.k12.in.us

Objectives

1. To develop singing, music literacy skills, and grow as musicians.
2. To instill a life-long love of music.
3. To build a good work ethic and teamwork skills.


Classroom Materials
· Pencil - Students should have a sharpened pencil at the beginning of each class. It is a good idea to leave the pencil in your choir folder. Since choral music is used for many years, markings in the music must be non-permanent and in pencil only. Erasable pens are not acceptable.

· Choral Music and Folder - Students will be provided with choral music and a music folder belonging to Northview High School. They are responsible for them, just as they are responsible for textbooks in other classes. Lost or damaged music or folders must be paid for by the student.  (LOST FOLDERS WITH EMBOSSING WILL COST $10 TO REPLACE!)Students are encouraged to take music home for practicing purposes but must remember that they need it back at school for class as the music is the textbook for the class every day!

Each student is expected to do his part by keeping all music in their binder and keep it in his assigned cabinet slot at all times. Always use only your assigned binder with your assigned materials in it. Both your binder and music is numbered, as is the slot into which your binder is placed daily, so you will always know which materials are yours and where they belong. Do not take materials or binders from other slots for any reason. Put away all materials in their proper place(s) at the end of class

Rehearsal Expectations
The choral rehearsal is a positive and productive academic environment. The most efficient rehearsal will be based on high expectations, positive attitudes, self-discipline, and goal oriented learning. Students will exercise appropriate rehearsal etiquette and show the utmost respect for others and the director at all times.  Discipline in the rehearsal begins with the students taking responsibility and ownership for their actions. Their behavior during school classes and at public performances reflects on both Northview and the Choral Department. Please remember the following basic expectations:
Accountable
Be in your seat ready to begin before the bell rings.
Dispose of gum PRIOR to entering the choir room.

Respectful
Be kind to your classmates and treat everyone with respect! (Respect is expected here!)
Bring an open mind and positive attitude to class!
Remain quiet in the audience during performances.
Ask permission to use: piano, stereo, phone, chalkboard, and practice rooms.
Motivated
Come to class prepared!
Be a contributing member of the group!
Maintain proper singing posture.

Organized
Always have a pencil and your binder for class.
Put your binder away at the end of class.

Responsible
Think about how you can help others!
Be on time to rehearsals and concerts.
Consequences
Any student who does not follow the rules listed will receive the following consequences:
· Warning
· Director / Student conference
· Parent phone call
· Office referral
· Refer to the Knight’s Code for other necessary steps.

Grading: Grades will be determined by the following:

Daily Participation/Rehearsal Techniques = 40%
Students will reflect and assess themselves on their classroom participation every three weeks. Mrs. Buchanan will also give individuals a grade for their participation in the classroom with a 10 being the highest daily participation grade possible. Criteria to be graded upon are effort, punctuality, having required materials, rehearsal decorum, and octavo markings.
Performances = 30%

Performance grades include concert performance, etiquette, concert attire, promptness, as well as attendance at extra rehearsals. Choir students are expected to be in attendance at all performances. Since these dates are listed far in advance of the events, only illness or an emergency will excuse the absence.
Points in this performance category will include the following
· Performance/Concert: 100 points
· Dress Rehearsal: 75 points
· Co-curricular Rehearsals: 30 points
· Sectional Rehearsals: 15 points

Singing/Sightreading Tests = 10%

Students will be formally assessed through multiple means including, but not limited to singing tests, quartets, memory checks, and sight-reading tests. These tests may be performed live in the classroom or in private with the teacher.

Worksheets/Projects = 20%

Extra Credit
· INDIANA ALL-STATE HONOR CHOIR or ALL-STATE JAZZ CHOIR PARTICIPATION
· DIRECTOR APPROVED EVENTS (SOLO/ENSEMBLE, ETC.)
· ASSISTING WITH VARIOUS CHOIR-RELATED ACTIVITIES
· SEE MRS. BUCHANAN FOR OTHER OPPORTUNITIES

Attendance Policy
Attendance at ALL AFTER SCHOOL REHEARSALS IS REQUIRED.  After-School rehearsals will be kept to a minimum.  The classroom time will be utilized as much as possible, but it may be necessary to schedule a rehearsal before a major concert.  An unexcused absence from a rehearsal will result in a reduction of the student’s performance grade. 
Attendance at concerts and ISSMA Organizational Contest is REQUIRED.  (see excused and unexcused absences below).  The schedule for the year is handed out at the beginning of the school year (see enclosed schedule).  Conflicts can and should be discussed and resolved in advance!

Excused Absences are:
1. An excused illness from school.  A parent note, email, or voice mail is REQUIRED to insure that the director notes the excused absence.  

2. A personal problem explained with a parental note and authorized by Mrs. Buchanan TWO WEEKS PRIOR to the scheduled event.  It will be discussed with the Dept. Chair and determined if it will or will not be considered unexcused. If it will not be considered excused, a 0 will be given for the event and it may not be made up.  If it is considered excused, make-up work will be given for the missed event and must be completed within ONE WEEK of the missed event.  

3. An emergency problem that cannot be addressed before the event.  This MUST be explained with a parental note or email the day following the scheduled event.  It will be discussed with the Dept. Chair and determined if it will or will not be considered unexcused. If it will not be considered excused, a 0 will be given for the event and it may not be made up.  If it is considered excused, make-up work will be given for the missed event and must be completed within ONE WEEK of the missed event.  If a student becomes ill and was not excused from school that day OR it is a weekend event, the student must provide a Doctor’s Note/Explanation in order to be excused.  

4. Another school event that has been approved by Mrs. Buchanan at least 2 weeks prior to the performance.

Unexcused Absences are:
1. Failure to attend a scheduled event with no explanation
2. Non-school related activities such as dance (rehearsals, competitions, pictures, etc.), non-school sports tournaments (AAU, Club, etc.), non-school sports practices, etc.
3. Family vacations or trips that are not an emergency
THESE ABSENCES CANNOT BE MADE UP AND THE STUDENT WILL RECEIVE AN “F” FOR THE PERFORMANCE.  

Fundraising
Our successful fund-raising efforts help provide for the music, new uniform expenses, field trip busses, accompanist, and “extras” for our choir students. We urge all students to participate! All money raised benefits the students and allows us to be able to do special things. Thank you ahead of time for helping us in every way possible.

The Knights Choral Boosters
The success of the choral program at Northview can be greatly enhanced by the support of the parents and community! The Knights Choral Boosters is made up of parents and friends who support the choir program! All parents and guardians are automatically members!
Please think of how you, as a parent, can be involved! There is a place and a need for everybody to lend their talents, ideas, and time. Whether you can make phone calls, input data into a computer, chaperone field trips, make/hang signs, build a shelf.... We need you! All are welcome!  We know that most parents work and have very limited free time so if everybody helps a little, we will be in GREAT SHAPE! It will take all of us working together to make it happen for the kids!
Our students deserve the best and many exciting opportunities can be made possible with your help! 


Transportation Policy
Students will be expected to use the school transportation for designated events. In some circumstances, students will be allowed to ride home with their OWN parent, if they provide a letter signed by their parent explaining the situation two days prior to the day of the trip. Mrs. Buchanan has final approval on any transportation changes. All school rules apply on trips. Additional requirements, including a disciplinary review, may be implemented to ensure the utmost proper behavior of students. Students are representatives of the school and the choir, and we want to be perceived as fine young men and women.
Discuss concert and evening rehearsal dates ahead of time with your family to ensure you have a ride. If you can’t find transportation, talk to your classmates who can help you find a ride.


Uniforms
Students are required to wear our concert maroon or black dresses and tuxedos. We will be placing an order at the beginning of the school year for ladies dresses and measuring for the men’s tuxedos. This will be the financial responsibility of the student. The dresses are $75. Women in the Beginning or Intermediate Choirs can choose to rent a black concert dress IF WE HAVE YOUR SIZE IN INVENTORY and Women in the Advanced Choirs can choose to rent a maroon concert dress (we are very limited in sizes!)  for $35. 

The men’s $55 payment will provide rental and yearly dry cleaning of the tuxedo jacket, pants, tie/vest, and tux shirt . You will need to individually purchase black dress shoes.  Students will be able to participate in fundraising opportunities that will help offset the cost of the uniform fees. PLEASE take advantage of the fundraising opportunities.  

Women are to wear black closed-toe shoes. Hair must be away from the face. Hair accessories should not be visible to the audience. No jewelry should be worn.

Men will wear black socks and blacks shoes. Please clean your shirt after each wearing!! Ladies’ dresses can also be machine- washed and hung up to dry after each wearing! Keeping good care of your dress will help ensure them to not be wrinkled for a performance. Uniform inspections will be made at performances to ensure that everyone has followed uniform guidelines, and that women’s dresses aren’t wrinkled, men’s’ shirts are tucked in, coats are buttoned, etc. Failure to comply with uniform guidelines will result in grade reduction for the performance.

Concert Etiquette- For Parents and Students!
Concert Etiquette is something very important for both our students and audience to learn. For the students, proper etiquette is a part of the Indiana Department of Education standards for high school choir. It is integral that we create the best possible environment for our students to perform. Just as well, it is our hope to educate students for future symphony and musical concert. One of the main goals in our concert etiquette is to create an atmosphere of respect for the performers and help them be successful by not distracting them.

· Arrive early and stay until the end. It is discourteous to arrive late, or to leave before the concert is over. If you must enter or leave during the program, do so discretely and in between performances, during the applause.  STUDENTS PERFORMING ARE REQUIRED TO STAY UNTIL THE END OF THE CONCERT!!

· Minimize movement: The performers and the other audience members can become very distracted by movement in the audience. Please remember, it is not appropriate to stand up, get out of your chair, and/or enter or exit the seating area when the groups are performing. Instead, please wait until the song is over and you can move during the applause.

· Silence cell phones and electronic devices.  NO cell phones are allowed on the stage during a concert!

· Be quiet and attentive: The performers and the other audience members can become very distracted by noise in the audience. Please remember that we are here to listen to the beautiful sounds created by the students. Talking, rustling paper, and various other noises will interfere with the music.

· No Flash Photography: While many of you will want to capture concerts “on film,” please remember that flash photography can be very distracting to the performers. After each group performs, we will have them stay on the stage for a minute so that you can get some good photos and use your flash if necessary. If you must take pictures during the performance, please do not use the flash and make sure that your camera does not make any sounds that might interfere with the performance.

· Applaud enthusiastically! Applause is what affirms to the performers that the audience is enjoying and appreciative of their efforts.
· The conductor, choir, and any guest soloists are applauded when they walk onto
the stage.
· Shouting comments at performers, whistling, or other loud noises are best reserved for athletic events and are not considered appropriate at formal concerts.

Suriving Choir 101

THE VOLUNTEER SPIRIT:
Please volunteer for anything you see that needs fixing, doing, picking up, etc. We welcome all help! It takes ALL of us to get things done in the choir room so pitch in whenever you see a need! Thanks!

THE RIGHT ATTITUDE
The greatest factor that will determine the success of our group is attitude. The "right attitude" includes sincerity, concentration, discipline, and dedication.

COURTESY SHOULD BE COMMON:
Practice courtesy and respect in dealings with other students and the director.
Leave all problems and disagreements at the door when you come to rehearsal. Rehearsal time will be a welcome relief from those worries and stresses.

THE HALLWAY & CHOIR ROOM
We take pride in the hallway shared by the choir and band.  Please don’t leave trash on the floor and, “if you see it, pick it up.” The choir room is your second home, and Mrs. Buchanan is NOT your mother. ☺ Take care of what we have and keep things neat and in order.
Breakfast and lunch should be eaten in the cafeteria. Food is not brought down to and eaten in the choir hallway unless there is a designated lunch meeting.

STAY INFORMED
· Listen in class.
· Read the boards daily for announcements, additions and changes to rehearsal schedules, meetings
· Check the calendar on the wall to update your agenda of upcoming events, concerts, extra-credit opportunities, etc.
· Check with your section leaders and ask questions if you do not know something or to see what you missed from being absent!
· Keep your parents informed about concerts and what we’re doing!
· Give your boss and/or coach a copy of our performance schedule/calendar
· Give Mrs. Buchanan your athletic/academic club schedules so she can work around your activities with your coach.
Student Leadership

An excellent choir is the product of the work of every member. Students are encouraged to accept positions of leadership that develop their skills as leaders, allow them to act as liaisons between the director and the choir, and positively influence the learning of others. There will be several opportunities for student leadership within the choir:

Section Leaders: The Section Leaders in the advanced choirs are responsible students with strong leadership qualities that are capable of running sectional rehearsals. These students must be strong musicians who set a positive example for other choir members. Section Leaders will be called upon regularly to rehearse with their section members selected musical passages, be responsible for the section knowing their part, perform uniform inspections, and section morale. These students will also attend a few KCB meetings throughout the year. This is a Director appointed position.

Secretary: The Secretary is responsible for distributing and collecting forms and posting announcements. The Secretary shall record attendance at all rehearsals of their choir. It is imperative that this student is punctual, attends all rehearsals, & is a
self-motivated individual. This is a student elected position.

Choir Officers: The choir will have a President and Vice President to help oversee activities the choir participates in. They will be a liaison between the choir and Mrs. Buchanan and help with fundraisers, social gatherings, and be student leaders in the group.

Sunshine Team: This is a group responsible for maintaining positive choir morale. The Sunshine Team will beresponsible for organizing social events for choir and writing thank you notes and get well cards. Meetings will take place during lunch. This is a student elected position.

Riser Crew: This is a group of members who are willing to arrive early and leave late to rehearsals around concert time in order to move the risers, piano, and set the stage up. We will need a few people to hold doors as well. The Director will DEPEND on these individuals to have things moved in a timely and safe manner!  


Student/Parent Acknowledgement Form

It is mandatory that this form is signed and returned


Northview High School
Choral Music Department

(Please return to Mrs. Buchanan by 8/11/17)


By signing this agreement, I hereby acknowledge that I have read through the handbook and reviewed the choir calendar and agree to abide by the rules and regulations of this handbook regarding curricular concert and dress rehearsal attendance and classroom expectations.  














	

Student	Date






	

Parent or Guardian	Date


Student/Parent Volunteer and Information  Form
Please fill out the following information and return by 8/11/17

Student Information

Name: 	

Grade: 	

Choir Period: 	

Student Email Address:  	

Birthday: 	


Home Address  	



Music Experiences (church choirs, musical theatre, lessons)




Other School Activities I’m involved in:





Other important info that Mrs.Buchanan might need to know:





Parent/Guardian Information

Mom/Guardian Name:  	

Phone (H)	// (C) 	

Dad’s Name: 	

Phone (H)	// (C) 	

Parent Email Address:  	

Mom/Dad/Guardian would be willing to help the choir with:

 	 Chaperone field trips
 	 Photography
 	 Spirit Activities, decorating lockers, etc.
	 Alterations
 	 Help work events
 	 Help Size Uniforms
 	 Be a Knights Choral Booster Officer

 	 Help with Public Relations
 	Video tape concerts
 	Assist with fundraiser
 	Provide refreshments.
	 Give a donation
 	Other
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